	MINUTE NUMBERS 486 - 488



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 30 September 2008 starting at 6.30pm


Present:

Councillor J S Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Community Services, Street Scene Manager, Corporate Services Manager and the Corporate Policy Officer.

477
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors Gridley, Hargreaves, Hind, Rimmer and Smith.

478
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 5 August 2008 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

479
COMMUNITY LEADERSHIP – COMMUNITIES AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT CONSULTATION PAPER – LOCAL ACCOUNTABILITY

The Corporate Policy Officer presented a report which informed Members of the Community and Local Government’s consultation paper entitled ‘Local Accountability’.   The paper covered developing the role of Overview and Scrutiny, the power for people to petition to hold local officers to account and facilitating the work of Councillors.  She further commented that this consultation paper was only one part of the white paper on ‘community empowerment’ which had been reported to the Policy and Finance Committee who had agreed to refer the matter to full debate at the next meeting of Council on 21 October 2008.  

She explained that the white paper was about passing power into the hands of local communities.  It set out a range of policies to achieve this and built on work which was still in progress from the 2006 white paper ‘Strong and Prosperous Communities’.

It was part of the government’s wider agenda to modernise the democratic system, to strengthen participatory democracy and to deliver genuine empowerment to local people and local communities.  

The Communities and Local Government department now were consulting further about a number of the policy commitments.  These consultations would cover both the 2008 ‘Communities in Control’ white paper and works still in the pipeline from the earlier white paper, and from the 2007 Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act which provided the legislative framework for the implementation of that earlier white paper.  

Members then attempted to answer the 13 questions within the ‘Local Accountability consultation paper but realised about half way through that exercise that there was more information required and more time needed to fully discuss the ramifications of the new proposals.  A working group was therefore proposed to look at the proposals in more detail, to formulate Committee’s views and report them to Full Council on 21 October as part of the debate on the ‘community empowerment’ white paper.

RESOLVED:
That a working group consisting of Councillors Taylor, Hilton, Hill, White and Sayers be formed to look at the ‘local accountability’ proposals in more detail, formulate their response on behalf of this Committee and report these to the Council on 21 October 2008.  

480
FLOOD RISKS

Councillor Sayers submitted his report on aspects of flooding which had been commissioned by the Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee at its meeting on 26 June 2007.  The report considered the Council's ambitions in relation to protecting its inhabitants from flood risk, discussed the desired outcomes of such a review and outlined the wide varieties of agencies and officers who formed part of that consultation process.

Councillor Sayers listed seven important background documents which had all been given consideration:-

· The Interim Pit Review 2007

· The House of Commons Environment, Food and Rural Affairs Committee  

· The Final Pit Review 2007

· Planning Policy Statement PPS25

· Managing Flood Risks – River Ribble Catchment Flood Management Plan

· Environment Agency guidance sheets

· Ribble Valley Borough Council's service on line – under flooding on the Council's website

The report then discussed the relationships between the various agencies including the Borough Council, the Environment Agency and the various emergency services.  One of the key findings of the Pit Report pointed out that this joint working between agencies needed to be improved across the country.  It was recognised that local authorities needed to take a more central role in flood avoidance but also needed the resources to be able to do this.  There was a presumption against building in high risk areas.  Encouragement was also being given to the insurance industry to continue to offer insurance to people in high risk areas and that the level of flood risk should be included in home information packs.  

The report referred to good working between the Borough Council, the Environment Agency and emergency services at a local level.  It also listed six areas which were at some level of risk in the Ribble Valley:-

· Bolton-by-Bowland

· Sawley

· Mearley Brook, Clitheroe 

· Low Moor, Clitheroe 

· Whalley 

· Ribchester

There were then discussions in some detail around the risks to these areas.  Members thanked Councillor Sayers for his comprehensive report and asked a number of detailed questions.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
this report should be forwarded to Community Services Committee for consideration and hopefully for action;

2.
a meeting should be convened under the auspices of Community Services Committee with the Environment Agency at the end of 2008 or early 2009 to discuss potential progress in the areas where modelling had taken place.  Efforts should be made to clearly define the feasibility of the work needed to eradicate or minimise the danger of flooding in specific areas of the Ribble Valley.  It was felt that direct council involvement was likely to increase the speed of getting such work started;

3.
as a rider to the above resolution, the costs of projected works should be established so that grant aid may be sought.  It is understood that grants are available from DEFRA to Councils for capital improvement works and related studies.  Applications have to be registered by 31 August in any year; and

4.
it is recognised that the engineering team at Ribble Valley Borough Council may be unable to undertake any significant flood related work simply because of lack of staff numbers.  There may be a case for considering employing, an additional engineer, even as part share with a neighbouring council, especially if it becomes clear that local authorities have to statutorily deal with pluvial flooding problems.  Grant aid may be forthcoming which could ameliorate the cost.

481
WORKING GROUP ON ENVIRONMENTAL CHANGE

Councillor Knox reported that the working group had completed their scoping review with each of the three Members dealing with a different aspect of the topic.  Visits had been made to a carbon trust clinic, a recycling exhibition and the Lancashire climate change conference.  

The Director of Community Services reminded Members that the working group were not looking for absolutes but more at what the Council was doing in the field of energy conservation and climate change and our attempts to reduce the Council's carbon footprint. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

482
WORKING GROUP ON PROVISION OF HEALTHCARE IN RURAL COMMUNITIES

Councillor Hilton reported that good progress was being made by the working group.  The methodology had been decided with each working group member had a dedicated area of work.  They had decided not to tackle too broad an agenda.   She anticipated that the first draft would be submitted to Committee in January 2009.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.  

483
A review of the management and provision of car parking in the Ribble Valley 

The Street Scene Manager submitted a detailed and comprehensive report reviewing the provision and management of car parking in the Ribble Valley.  He traced the history of car park provision and management in the late 1970s and early 1980s.  He reported that some limited enforcement had been carried out then but this had proved to be not cost efficient and had been discontinued.  In 1996, the Council had decided to introduce car parking charges on short and long stay car parks in Clitheroe and Longridge then to be extended throughout the borough. 

The report highlighted the management costs and revenue benefits of charging for car parking and gave details of charges and revenues received.  It also highlighted how smaller village car parks had been brought into the car parking regime over the years.  Several new car parks had been constructed with others being significantly improved.  During the 1990s the Council had a specific Village Visitor Parking programme during which new car parks were constructed in numerous villages with improvements carried out to a number of other car parks and Slaidburn and Chipping car parks in particular had been extensively improved and maintained.  He also referred to the problems which had been encountered and still existed in Whalley as a result of the brewery taking back into their ownership the main car park in the village.

The report then went on to discuss the Council's role in on-street car parking and the Parkwise scheme.  He highlighted ongoing discussions with the Lancashire County Council over the Borough Council's future involvement in the scheme which would end in September 2009.  

Members thanked the Street Scene Manager for his report and asked a number of detailed questions including the involvement of private sector companies in parking, the level and capacity of car parks, the specific problems encountered by residents of St Mary’s Street and Brennand Street in Clitheroe, the under use of Barclay Road car park in Longridge and the improved signage to Mitchell Street car park in Clitheroe.  

RESOLVED:
That the Street Scene Manager be thanked for his comprehensive report.

484
RISK MANAGEMENT

The Director of Community Services presented a report from the Director of Resources which gave details of risk profiles, detailed recent risk management training, gave details of a system upgrade, risk assessments and reviews and highlighted the new ‘connie’ emergency planning system.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

485
LANCASHIRE LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT

The Corporate Services Manager submitted his report on the Lancashire Local Area Agreement (LAA).  He explained what the LAA was, who the statutory partners were and how it operated and its benefits to the Council.

He reported that the first LAA had lasted three years from 2006-2009 but there had been a number of significant changes in the economic and social climate over that period and this had made it necessary to develop a successor LAA which would run from 2008-2011.  In effect there were currently two LAAs in operation running concurrently.  

Details were given on stretch targets, the methodology for allocating performance reward grants, the list of improvement targets and the progress being made by partners on LAA measures which affected the Ribble Valley.

Members then asked a number of detailed questions particularly in relation to performance reward grant and the relationship between Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership and the Borough Council.  The Director of Community Services reminded Members that the government saw local strategic partnerships as the key players in terms of local service delivery as they engaged a range of agencies rather than just the local authority.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee note the progress achieved by the current Lancashire LAA and its successor LAA2 operating from June 2008; and

2.
a representative of Lancashire County Council who lead on the LAA be invited to attend a future meeting of this Committee to enable further scrutiny of this important initiative to take place.   

486
WORKING GROUP ON RIBBLE VALLEY STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP 

Councillor Hill reported that the working group had completed their scoping checklist copies of which were circulated at the meeting.  He commented that he had recently met with Rupert Swarbrick, the Chair of the Strategic Partnership and a report would be submitted to the next meeting on the working group’s progress.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

487
DELIVERY AGAINST COUNCILS PRIORITIES IN DIFFICULT FINANCIAL CIRCUMSTANCES

The Director of Community Services reported that this item had been included on the agenda at the request of the Chairman.  It was a question of how this Committee could help the Council and Budget Working Group in their deliberations on the budget for 2009/2010 specifically in relation to the level of savings needed to be achieved.

It was recognised that individual Members were themselves Members of Service Committees who would be discussing their own budgets over the next few months.  There was also discussions at a political level which would take place within the main political groups.  The work of the Budget Working Group was also discussed.  

RESOLVED:
That this Committee does not feel it has a meaningful role to play in the budget process for 2009/2010.

488
REPORTS FROM OUTSIDE BODIES – LCC ADULT SOCIAL CARE COMMITTEE – 23 SEPTEMBER 2008

Councillor Hilton gave a brief resume of this recent meeting which had discussed five main topics:

· Update of Lancashire link scheme

· Countywide fluoridation debate

· East Lancashire PCT – save a million years of life campaign

· Lancashire Care Trust – preferred site discussions

· East Lancashire Hospital Trust – proposed merger of two hospitals

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 9.27pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Bill Alker, ext 4412.
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